

Key Messages

- Direct air capture (DAC) is an energy- and emissions-intensive technology, unproven at scale, that aims to vacuum carbon dioxide directly from the ambient air. It is one of many purported technofixes capturing headlines in the run-up to this year's global climate talks (COP28).
- Much of the captured carbon from DAC is intended for a process called enhanced oil recovery (EOR), which injects CO₂ into a depleted well, forcing hardto-reach oil reserves to the surface to be burned, thereby adding more carbon to the atmosphere, rather than removing it.
- US oil and chemicals company Oxy is one of the biggest proponents of DAC, claiming the technology is a key to prolonging fossil fuel industry operations for decades into the future.
- Oxy's DAC poster child, Stratos, would add around 350,000 tonnes of greenhouse gas emissions to the atmosphere if it uses all the captured carbon for EOR. Though Oxy markets the technology as a climate solution, annual emissions from this project could equal those of 77,000 cars.
- This year's COP28 president, Sultan Al Jaber, is lending a veneer of legitimacy to DAC and has brought an Oxy executive onto the COP28 leadership team, all while a deal has been announced between his company, the Abu Dhabi National Oil Company (ADNOC), and Oxy to develop DAC projects.

- According to a United States Department of Energy analysis, Oxy's DAC technology under construction in the US will remove only 39 percent of the CO₂ it promises to capture from the atmosphere. The same analysis concludes that no combination of DAC and EOR oil production comes close to actually sequestering more carbon from the atmosphere than is emitted in the whole process.
- The carbon credits Oxy is planning to sell appear to outweigh its plants' real capture capacity, and will be used to justify continued pollution and increased oil production.
- The size of DAC projects to date is insignificant from a global climate perspective, with a total projected capacity to capture only 0.01 percent of today's annual global energy emissions by 2030. Implementing DAC on climate-relevant scales would require such vast amounts of toxic chemicals and water, on top of its energy use, that it would pose massive risks to communities and ecosystems.
- The push for DAC is largely being bankrolled by public funds. Oxy's first DAC plant will receive around USD100 million per year in tax breaks and subsidies. Oxy's giant vacuum appears to be better built to suck up subsidies than carbon.
- If deployed, DAC will do much more harm than good by perpetuating the lifespan of fossil fuel infrastructure and diverting resources away from far more effective and proven climate solutions like renewable energies and energy efficiency.

Introduction

In April 2023, US-based oil company Oxy, formerly Occidental Petroleum, broke ground on Stratos, a USD1.1 billion facility in Ector County, Texas.¹ The company claims the project will have the capacity to suck 500,000 tonnes of CO₂ from the atmosphere each year through a method known as direct air capture (DAC).² Stratos is just the beginning of what Oxy CEO, Vicki Hollub, has billed as a grand "carbon management" scheme meant to justify the company's continued oil extraction into the future.³

"We believe that our direct capture technology is going to be the technology that helps to preserve our industry over time," Hollub said at an oil conference in March. "This gives our industry a license to continue to operate for the [next] 60, 70, 80 years."⁴

Oxy is by far the world's biggest promoter of DAC and carbon management, with plans to build as many as 135

similar plants by 2035.⁵ But Oxy's influence is spreading, and the company's promises to produce oil forever seem to have caught the attention of Sultan Al Jaber, the CEO of the United Arab Emirates' (UAE) Stateowned oil company, Abu Dhabi National Oil Company (ADNOC), which recently announced a deal with Oxy to explore DAC projects.⁶ Beyond his work as an oil executive, Al Jaber is also the president of the 28th Conference of the Parties to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC COP28).⁷ An Oxy executive has also been brought in as a member of the COP28 leadership team.⁸

With climate talks *around the corner*, and with help from this year's COP presidency, Oxy is turbo-boosting DAC, a **dangerous distraction** from *real climate action*.



The Problems with DAC

Direct Air Capture and Carbon Capture and Storage

A number of direct air capture (DAC) proponents are pushing subsidies and deployment of DAC forward, though **none of the technology has been proven at scale,** and similar schemes to trap carbon dioxide from polluting industrial facilities have repeatedly failed.

Carbon capture and storage (CCS) is an older, better known technology that shares similarities, and the same enabling technology, with DAC. CCS involves capturing CO₂ directly from the waste stream of a polluting facility. CCS is intended to prevent emissions from reaching the atmosphere in the first place, while DAC is a form of carbon dioxide removal (CDR) intended to pull emissions from the atmosphere after it has been released.⁹

Despite their relative simplicity compared to DAC, carbon capture projects have been dogged by failure for many decades.

A recent review of thirteen of the world's flagship CCS projects by the Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis (IEEFA) found a trail of failed and underperforming projects, cost overruns, and capture rate targets repeatedly missed.¹⁰ Even when projects succeed in capturing some CO₂, many flagship carbon capture projects encounter problems with injecting and containing the carbon underground, something that DAC projects would also need to accomplish.¹¹ Polluting industries, desperate to save themselves, have not succeeded in getting a less complex, less expensive carbon capture technology off the ground. There is no reason to believe that DAC technology will fare any better.



DAC refers to a range of new technologies, **largely untested at scale**, which purport to vacuum CO₂ directly from the ambient air. Most of these new schemes involve using massive fans to blow air over a mix of caustic chemicals that trap the carbon molecules. These machines then use an enormous amount of energy and heat to separate the CO₂, which needs to be transported and stored.

At first glance, a way to suck out pollution from the atmosphere might seem like a great idea. But DAC is an incredibly inefficient and costly way to address climate change, and the technology gives cover to fossil fuel companies that are simply trying to perpetuate their business.

DAC has many problems, but there are four very big ones:

1. DAC may delay the phase out of fossil fuels.

The burning of fossil fuels accounted for 91 percent of global CO₂ emissions in 2022.¹² The simplest and most effective way to reduce the amount of CO₂ released into the atmosphere is to stop burning fossil fuels. But instead of replacing fossil fuels with renewables and gradually decommissioning fossil fuel infrastructure, oil companies want to continue emitting CO₂ and then suck it out of the air with DAC. Other than being incredibly inefficient (discussed further below), **DAC systems give oil companies an excuse not to phase out fossil fuels and give cover for other, even more polluting projects.**

Technofixes like DAC also lead to a "moral hazard." They make disastrous scenarios more likely by tempting decision makers to delay cutting emissions based on the belief they will be shielded from the consequences down the line.¹³ The potential impact of this "mitigation deterrence" is measurable, with one academic study estimating that reliance on carbon removal schemes could lead to additional temperature rise of up to 1.4°C.¹⁴ The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) backs this up with findings that **technofixes like DAC may delay urgent and feasible emission cuts, prolong the phaseout of fossil fuels, and increase the likelihood of temperature overshoot.¹⁵**

Oxy is proposing to use the majority of the CO₂ captured in its first DAC project, Stratos, for oil

extraction.¹⁶ Through a process known as enhanced oil recovery (EOR), CO₂ is injected into a depleted well, forcing hard-to-reach reserves to the surface. Oxy has begun to market the oil it plans to extract through Stratos as "net-zero oil," relying on carbon stored in its EOR wells to offset emissions from burning the oil.¹⁷

If the claimed 500,000-tonne capture capacity of Stratos were used each year for EOR, **it would actually add around 350,000 tonnes of greenhouse gas emissions to the atmosphere once its own emissions and that of the produced oil are included**, according to an analysis by the Department of Energy's National Energy Technology Laboratory (DOE NETL).¹⁸ This is equivalent **to the typical emissions of** 77,000 **cars, coming from a technology that is being marketed as a 'climate solution**.¹⁹ Considering the 135 DAC plants that Oxy alone has projected building by 2035, each twice as big as Stratos, this new source of emissions could be massive.²⁰ CIEL asked Oxy to comment on these findings and the other matters raised in this publication but received no response.

2. DAC uses enormous amounts of energy and other resources, all while generating new emissions.

No combination of DAC and EOR oil production comes close to sequestering more carbon from the atmosphere than it emits.²¹ Even if DAC projects are able to sequester CO₂ underground, they will produce new emissions through the use of energy, heat, chemical inputs, and the buildout of new infrastructure required to pull it off. According to the DOE NETL's analysis, Oxy's Stratos plant, the first on its scale, will emit 610 kilograms (kg) of CO₂ emissions for every 1,000 kg of CO₂ it traps.²² Once lifecycle emissions are taken into account, the potential impact is just 39 percent of the project's publicized 500,000-tonne capture capacity, or 195,000 tonnes.

Scientists and academics have raised concerns about additional resources used for DAC, including water and toxic chemicals.²³ The leading DAC technology requires between five and thirteen tonnes of water per tonne of carbon captured,²⁴ meaning a 500,000-tonne plant could use more water than 57,000 Americans use in a year.²⁵ Oxy's DAC technology also requires the use of caustic chemicals like potassium hydroxide, which is toxic, dangerous to the environment, and requires a significant amount of energy to manufacture.²⁶

Direct Air Capture Process and Emissions

Greenhouse gas emissions are created at the power generation, oil production, and oil use stages when direct air capture (DAC) is combined with enhanced oil recovery (EOR).



3. Emissions reductions through DAC come at a huge expense and opportunity cost.

Oxy plans to spend USD1.1 billion building Stratos.²⁷ An amount like that could go much further to tackle climate change if used on proven methods that don't emit CO₂ and keep fossil fuels in the ground. For example, building fifty-four wind turbines to replace fossil fuels in the US electricity grid would cost just USD146 million,²⁸ a small fraction of the cost of the Stratos DAC plant. Those fifty-four turbines would prevent 195,000 tonnes of CO₂ pollution²⁹ — the same amount Oxy's plant will remove according to the DOE analysis — yet the Stratos plant will cost seven times more money upfront. Stratos could only remove that quantity of CO₂ from the atmosphere if it lives up to its theoretical efficiency and does not use captured carbon for EOR.

Despite its economic inefficiency, much of the money used for DAC will ultimately come from the public purse. Oxy stands to rake in nearly USD100 million in public subsidies each year from Stratos, meaning

Oxy's giant vacuum is **better built** to suck up *subsidies* than *carbon*.



4. The DAC buildout is dwarfed by the scale of needed emission reductions, but a larger buildout would create new problems.

DAC's potential capture capacity is a drop in the ocean compared to existing emissions. Global emissions from energy combustion and industrial processes alone hit an all-time high of 36.8 gigatonnes (Gt) in 2022 according to the International Energy Agency (IEA).³⁰ If all the world's planned DAC facilities are built and operate at full capacity, they will only have a 4.7 megatonnes (Mt) capture capacity in 2030, equivalent to just 0.01 percent of today's global energy emissions.³¹ For comparison, emissions from the Formosa petrochemical plant in Point Comfort, Texas, alone were estimated to be 4.8 Mt in 2022.³² That means that

all the planned DAC plants worldwide **wouldn't even capture** the amount of emissions coming from a *single* petrochemical plant in Texas.

Even if DAC were to be enormously scaled up to capture gigatonnes of CO_2 , the inputs required for the process would dominate the world's energy and chemical manufacturing processes. One study found that if the world were to build 30,000 DAC facilities in order to capture 30 Gt of CO_2 per year by 2100, it would need around 50 exajoules (EJ) of electricity per year, which is more than half of what the entire world produces today. A buildout of this scale would also require 250 EJ of heat per year, more than half of today's energy consumption. Building these machines might also require up to 100 times the amount of sodium hydroxide currently produced worldwide. The production of sodium or potassium hydroxide would also produce vast amounts of chlorine, a poisonous gas, as a byproduct.³³



Powerful Ties: Oxy, DAC, and the UAE

While Oxy's vision to avoid fossil fuel phaseout in favor of carbon management has little practical merit, the company is using its considerable influence to put DAC on the global stage. For years, Oxy has thrown its lobbying weight and connections around at home, where it is the second-largest US political donor from the oil and gas industry.³⁴ Now, the company appears to be flexing its ties to the UAE, calling DAC to the attention of the COP28 presidency.

The UAE, ADNOC, and Sultan Al Jaber all have close ties to Oxy, which has operated in the region for decades. Al Jaber is currently a minister in the UAE government, CEO of ADNOC, and the president of COP28.³⁵ Since 2002, Oxy has owned a stake in Dolphin Energy, which supplies natural gas from Qatar to customers in the UAE and elsewhere.³⁶ The government of Abu Dhabi is the majority owner of Dolphin as well as wholly owning ADNOC.³⁷ Today, Oxy also runs a joint venture with ADNOC in the company's Shah gas field.³⁸

These close business ties have since translated to global climate talks. An Oxy executive, Saamir Elshihabi currently works as the Lead in Energy Transition for the COP leadership team, while also working as an executive vice president for Oxy, and serving as a director for an Oxy subsidiary.³⁹

This is not the first time that Oxy has had privileged access to international climate talks. At COP27, Vicki Hollub was included in the UAE's official delegation, along with eleven of her colleagues. This access gave the Oxy executives privileged access to the negotiations, and more lobbying presence than any other oil company at the talks.⁴⁰ Hollub has expressed excitement over the UAE's hosting of COP this year, saying, "[t]he one negative of COP26 is that the oil and gas industry didn't really have a seat at the table, and that's why I'm so excited that COP28 will be here in Abu Dhabi. I think that that will help to give us a voice because we are going to need to be part of the solution."⁴¹

Oxy's interest in DAC and other carbon management technologies has appeared to rub off on its partners in the UAE. In the run-up to COP28, Al Jaber has argued that the focus of the climate talks should be to reduce emissions from fossil fuels rather than phase them out entirely. He has pointed to DAC and similar CCS technologies as solutions.⁴² In October 2023, ADNOC announced a deal with Oxy to explore investing in Oxy's US DAC plants as well as building DAC plants in the UAE.⁴³ The deal will run alongside a strategic collaboration on carbon capture, utilization, and sequestration (CCUS) projects in the US and the UAE. Oxy has also secured the rights to drill a number of onshore gas blocks in the UAE and is reportedly "eyeing" sites in its oil and gas fields in Abu Dhabi for DAC facilities.⁴⁴

Despite questions over the effectiveness of DAC, the Oxy-ADNOC deal has garnered US government support and the direct involvement of Al Jaber. Oxy advertised that the agreement was enabled by the UAE-US Partnership for Accelerating Clean Energy (PACE), which aims to mobilize USD100 billion for projects including CCS and DAC by 2035. The body formed to govern PACE is co-chaired by Al Jaber and Amos Hochstein, White House senior advisor to the president for energy and investment.⁴⁵ CIEL asked Al Jaber about these issues, both through the UNFCCC press office and ADNOC's, but received no response.

David Keith: A Profiting Pioneer of DAC

Oxy has recently doubled down on its DAC strategy, agreeing to a USD1.1 billion purchase of the remaining equity in Carbon Engineering, the firm that developed the technology used in Oxy's DAC plant.⁴⁶

Carbon Engineering's founder, David Keith, has been a prominent voice in the public debate around geoengineering (deliberate large-scale interventions in the Earth's natural systems to impact the climate), including DAC.⁴⁷ Writing in *The Economist* in October, he admitted oil companies will use DAC to defend the status quo, but he urged that oil companies' buyout of DAC technology should be welcomed, as DAC's success will outcompete their fossil fuel interests. His argument fails to reckon with the significant uncertainties surrounding large-scale carbon removal, and ignores the fact that relying on such future technologies can lead to perilous delays to immediate actions needed to reduce emissions.⁴⁸

Keith did disclose his continuing board role at Carbon Engineering in his *Economist* piece — though he did not disclose his ownership stake at the company — which, based on company records, would have been worth around USD40 million when Oxy agreed to buy it earlier this year.⁴⁹ Given Keith's financial stake in DAC, he has an obvious interest in how the public sees the technology and is not an unbiased observer. In response to questions from CIEL, Keith acknowledged his ownership interest in Carbon Engineering and said that both he and *The Economist* believed describing him as founder of the company conveyed this point to readers. Keith agreed that his ownership in the company "should raise doubts if/when I am singing its praises," though he felt he was critical of DAC and believed it to be "over-hyped."



DAC's Global Future

Oxy has announced a "Carbon Management Vision," which outlines plans to build a vast DAC network of up to 135 plants by 2035. While Oxy is by far the largest proponent of DAC, other major oil companies have also started exploring the possibility of using the technology.

Chevron, for example, was one of the original investors in Carbon Engineering, the firm that developed the technology for Oxy's DAC plants.⁵⁰ Exxon is also pursuing DAC alongside investments in CCS, with a company executive recently stating that they see a clear place for DAC in a net-zero future. In 2023, Exxon invested USD4.9 billion in the purchase of Denbury, an oil and gas company with a 1,300-mile CO₂ pipeline network essential for transporting CO₂ from either CCS or DAC.⁵¹

Shell also plans to get in on DAC, with a demonstration unit set to begin operation in Houston, Texas, in 2025.⁵² The company prominently features DAC in its "Sky Scenario," the company's energy transition prediction, with projections that the technology will be flourishing by 2100. Shell's Chief Climate Change Adviser David Hone, has written: "DAC will play a critical role" because "the emissions problem we have is only partly solved by renewable energy, with the full solution coming when we can combine new energy sources with the management of CO₂ from legacy energy sources."⁵³ Hone is best known for boasting about inserting measures into the Paris Agreement that allow fossil fuel companies to purchase credits for emissions reductions elsewhere instead of reducing their own emissions.⁵⁴

There are also a handful of non-fossil fuel startups that are involved in DAC, including Climeworks and Global Thermostat. Climeworks currently runs the world's largest DAC plant, Orca, out of Iceland, which only captures around 4,000 tonnes of CO₂ a year. Climeworks is also building Mammoth, a 36,000-tonne capacity DAC plant, also in Iceland.⁵⁵ Global Thermostat does not yet have any plants planned, but it has sought US government backing for its DAC technology that garnered investments by the Japanese Utility firm Tokyo Gas.⁵⁶

The grand ambitions and limited benefits of DAC and other carbon capture technologies follow a long-running pattern: Fossil fuel interests claim that carbon capture attached to power plants or industrial facilities mitigates enough emissions to justify the continued exploitation of fossil fuels. CCS projects rely on many of the same technical principles as DAC. Both rely on integration with effective carbon transportation and storage infrastructure, but, despite substantial public funding over decades, CCS projects have repeatedly failed to live up to their promises. CCS projects are widely seen as greenwashing. More than 70 percent of existing carbon capture facilities are used for EOR.⁵⁷

In 2022, Oxy quietly sold off its Century gas processing plant, the world's largest CCS project, for a fraction of what it cost to build after it failed to reach its projected CO_2 capture rate.⁵⁸

DAC and CCS projects compound the risks and environmental injustices already faced by communities burdened by polluting facilities as the heat, power, and chemicals required to drive the process cause additional emissions.⁵⁹ This is in part why the White House Environmental Justice Advisory Council flagged CCS and DAC as examples of projects that will not benefit communities.⁶⁰

The IEA acknowledged the failure of CCS technologies to live up to their promises in its September 2023 report on the pathway to keep global heating to 1.5°C, saying that the history of CCS "has largely been one of unmet expectations." Given the similarities in CCS and DAC technologies, these concerns carry over to DAC.⁶¹



(10

The IPCC has also repeatedly cast doubt on the widespread use of CCS. In its Sixth Assessment Working Group III report examining climate change mitigation progress, published in 2022, the IPCC notes that "CCS always adds cost" and illustrates that CCS is the highest cost approach with the least potential in the near term, when emissions cuts are most crucial.⁶²

In its Special Report on Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage, the IPCC raised concerns about the dangers of storing CO₂, a challenge for both DAC and CCS: "CO₂ storage is not necessarily permanent. Physical leakage from storage reservoirs is possible via (1) gradual and long-term release or (2) sudden release of CO₂ caused by disruption of the reservoir."⁶³ Geologists have raised concerns over the risks of carbon storage wells failing to keep the gas contained, or contaminating aquifers, as CO₂ could leach toxic metals out of the surrounding rocks into drinking water.⁶⁴ Communities already face a multitude of risks from existing carbon pipelines and storage wells. A widespread rollout of DAC and CCS technology will multiply these risks many times over.⁶⁵

The IPCC, across a range of its other reports, has also warned of the massive risks that stem from any reliance on carbon dioxide removal (CDR) technologies like DAC. The IPCC's Special Report on the impacts of warming above 1.5°C similarly warned that "CDR deployed at scale is unproven, and reliance on such technology is a major risk in the ability to limit warming to 1.5°C." The Sixth Assessment Report also warned of "mitigation deterrence," the risk that insufficient action will be taken to mitigate current emissions because of a reliance on potential future carbon removals, and raised concerns that the prospect of carbon removals could "obstruct near-term emissions reduction efforts." ⁶⁶

The expert conclusions are clear:

DAC and other carbon removal technologies are **not** a *climate solution*. DAC is in fact a *distraction* that could pose **considerable risks to communities** and our ability to limit warming to 1.5°C.

DAC's Public Money for Private Gain

Oil companies' DAC plans are being propped up by the public purse, raising further concerns about a global rollout of DAC technology when funds could instead be used to support effective climate solutions. In fact, the proposed DAC and carbon management business model appears to be focused on capturing carbon in order to capture public subsidies.

The US government is thus far the largest subsidizer of DAC, and announced in August 2023 a USD1.2 billion federal grant pot for two DAC projects: Oxy's South Texas DAC hub and a planned plant dubbed Project Cypress in Calcasieu Parish, Louisiana.⁶⁷ The British and Canadian governments have also announced substantial funding and tax breaks for CCS and DAC projects.⁶⁸



Sucking up Carbon or Subsidies?



The US offers other generous subsidies for DAC, as illustrated by the Oxy Stratos project. Oxy claims that it expects to generate between USD400 and USD630 in revenue per tonne of CO₂ captured this decade, including federal tax credits. The US federal tax credit available for DAC facilities was significantly increased as part of the Inflation Reduction Act. Oxy stands to receive USD130 per tonne of carbon captured through DAC, even if it then uses the carbon to produce more oil.⁷⁰ The Stratos project could earn USD65 million per year under this credit while using its 500,000-tonne touted capture capacity for EOR. The company also plans to sequester or pump some of the CO2 underground into carbon storage wells, for which it could receive massive federal tax credits amounting to USD180 per tonne captured.⁷¹

Oxy has sought to access the California Low Carbon Fuel Standard (LCFS) offsets market, which would allow Californian refiners to avoid a transition to lower-carbon fuels by instead buying credits from Oxy — even if Oxy then uses that captured CO₂ for oil production. Credits have recently traded for around USD75 per tonne of CO₂.⁷² The subsidies Oxy is seeking can be stacked, greatly increasing their value.⁷³

Aside from these federal and state subsidies, tax abatement filings show that Oxy has secured permission for the Stratos project from the local school district, which, according to an *Inside Climate News* analysis, granted tax breaks worth up to USD50 million over a decade. Oxy has also secured a local economic development grant worth USD2.4 million, and a ten-year property tax abatement, both justified by local politicians on the grounds of job creation.⁷⁴ Even more tax incentives are available in Texas, where the use of captured CO₂ for EOR reduces Texas's state oil production tax (known as severance tax) rate from 4.6 percent to 1.15 percent.⁷⁵

If Stratos successfully captures its promised capacity of CO₂ per year and it is all put to use for oil production, Oxy could claim subsidies from multiple sources, which would make up a significant proportion of its income. The company could make USD65 million in 45Q tax credits per year, USD37.5 million from the California LCFS market, and benefit from USD5 million a year

through its property tax abatement. Effectively, this adds up to nearly USD100 million per year in subsidies. Put another way,

the subsidies available to Oxy, for its Stratos project *alone*, amount to **USD215 per tonne of CO2** — equivalent to *nearly half* Oxy's expected income, even as it continues to emit CO2 by producing oil.

Oxy estimated its initial costs to remove a tonne of CO₂ would be between USD300 and USD425. The company claims that as efficiencies kick in — through the addition of multiple DAC plants to its portfolio — it will be able to roughly halve that cost by the end of the decade, to somewhere between USD200 and USD250 a tonne.⁷⁶ **Government subsidies will fund a massive proportion of the DAC balance sheet, putting money in the pockets of oil companies that continue to pollute** as they divert funds from more effective carbon reduction strategies.

On top of a pile of public subsidies, Oxy also plans to generate a large portion of its income through the sale of carbon credits. In September 2023, Amazon announced it would buy 250,000 tonnes worth of carbon credits from Oxy's Stratos.⁷⁷ Airbus, SK, Shopify, ThermoFisher, and United Airlines have also agreed to pay for offsets from Oxy's DAC projects.⁷⁸ **Corporations can use these credits to greenwash their image and to justify their continued pollution, slowing or hindering their transition to a truly fossil free economy.**

Furthermore, it appears that Oxy plans to sell credits for nearly every tonne of carbon captured by its projects, without accounting for the emissions generated in the process. Oxy has told investors that each 1-Mt plant it plans to build should be able to sell approximately 900,000 tonnes worth of carbon credits every year.⁷⁹ According to the DOE NETL analysis, however, each 1-Mt plant would only remove emissions of 390,000 tonnes once its own emissions are taken into account, and that scenario even assumes the process works perfectly, with all the captured carbon safely and permanently sequestered.⁸⁰

Oxy has indicated it will implement third-party verification for its credits.⁸¹ However, the methodology that Oxy has been developing is under review by Verra, a company that has been mired in scandal.⁸² An investigation in January 2023 revealed that 90 percent of Verra's rainforest carbon offsets were worthless and could be making global heating worse.⁸³

Even if Oxy were to use a different accrediting agency, the concept of offsets relies on a fundamentally flawed misconception that a credit generated in one place is a good solution to offsetting emissions elsewhere. Offsets are born out of polluters' desire to avoid taking the necessary, albeit difficult, action of phasing out fossil fuels.

The sale of credits is key to the business model of other DAC projects as well.⁸⁴ Iceland-based Climeworks, which is building a DAC plant with a claimed capture capacity of 36,000 tonnes,⁸⁵ has sold credits to well known companies like JP Morgan Chase, Microsoft, and H&M.⁸⁶

All of this money, whether from credits or subsidies, would be much better spent on proven climate solutions like building out renewable energy or improving energy efficiency. Rather than helping ease climate change, money spent on DAC simply enables continued pollution, putting communities and the climate at risk.



12

Conclusion

Subsidizing DAC enables oil companies to profit off plans to suck CO₂ out of the air after they have already profited off releasing it.

Oil companies like Oxy see DAC as a means to justify continued pumping of fossil fuels for many decades to come, while in fact the technology captures far fewer emissions than oil company press releases claim.

Sultan Al Jaber and his COP28 presidency give DAC and one of its chief proponents, Oxy — a global platform, and risk lending the technology a veneer of undeserved legitimacy. Big Polluters must not be allowed to unduly influence climate policymaking. To that regard, the UNFCCC must urgently establish an Accountability Framework including a conflict-of-interest policy. Stratos, Oxy's DAC project in Texas, makes clear why DAC can never be a climate solution. Even if Oxy's DAC technology worked as proposed, taxpayers will effectively pay millions to perpetuate oil production, exacerbate pollution and other harms caused by fossil fuels, and create an entirely new carbon management business model that confuses and delays what we know is necessary: phasing out fossil fuels.

Governments need to accelerate the transition away from a fossil fuel economy, not prop up technofixes that prolong our dependency on fossil fuels. Public money should be used to support safe, proven, and readily available solutions: phasing out fossil fuels, building out renewable energies at scale, improving energy efficiency, reducing energy demand, changing our consumption, and protecting and restoring ecosystems.

Endnotes

- Sabrina Valle and Ruhi Soni, "Occidental's project to capture CO2 takes a hit from inflation," Reuters, November 10, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/ energy/occidental-raises-costs-direct-air-capture-project-due-inflation-2022-11-09/.</u>
- "1PointFive Holds Groundbreaking For World's Largest Direct Air Capture (DAC) Plant." 1PointFive, April 28, 2023. 1PointFive. <u>https://www.lpointfive.com/lpoint-five-holds-groundbreaking</u>.
- Cathy Bussewitz, "Insider Q&A: Occidental wants to be Tesla of carbon capture," Associated Press, March 21, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/environment-climate-change-b2ac9969bf69154ff2a6cd45f33295ad.
- Ben Lefebvre, "Oil industry sees a vibe shift on climate tech," Politico, March 8, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news/2023/03/08/oil-industry-shift-climate-tech-00085853.
- "1PointFive and Carbon Engineering Announce Direct Air Capture Deployment Approach to Enable Global Build-Out of Plants." Oxy, June 7, 2022, <u>https://www. oxy.com/news/news-releases/1pointfive-and-carbon-engineering-announcedirect-air-capture-deployment-approach-to-enable-global-build-out-ofplants/.
 </u>
- "Occidental and ADNOC to commence preliminary engineering study of a Direct Air Capture facility in the UAE." Oxy, October 3, 2023, <u>https://www.oxy.com/news/ news-releases/occidental-and-adnoc-to-commence-preliminary-engineeringstudy-of-a-direct-air-capture-facility-in-the-uae/.
 </u>
- 7. "About," Dr Sultan Al Jaber personal website, <u>https://drsultanaljaber.com/bio.</u> <u>html.</u>
- Natasha Fielding, "Turkmenistan could turn to be Cop 28's big methane win," Argus Media, <u>https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news/2445837-turkmenistan-couldturn-to-be-cop-28s-big-methane-win;</u> "Saamir Elshihabi," Linkedin, <u>https://</u> www.linkedin.com/in/saamir-elshihabi/?originalSubdomain=ae; Attracta Mooney and Camilla Hodgson, "COP28 team marshals oil and gas industry alliance ahead of climate summit," Financial Times, May 6, 2023, <u>https://www.ft.com/ content/0d8b8b3e-7f5c-4e0b-8766-834cf01ca876</u>.
- "Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS): Frequently Asked Questions," CIEL, February 22, 2023, https://www.ciel.org/carbon-capture-and-storage-ccs-frequently-asked-questions/; "Tracking: Direct Air Capture," International Energy Agency, July 11, 2023, https://www.iea.org/energy-system/carbon-capture-utilisation-and-storage/direct-air-capture.
- Michael Buchsbaum and Edward Donnelly, "Fossil Fuel Companies Made Bold Promises to Capture Carbon. Here's What Actually Happened," DeSmog, September 25, 2023, https://www.desmog.com/2023/09/25/fossil-fuel-companies-made-bold-promises-to-capture-carbon-heres-what-actually-happened/.
- 11. For example Gorgon in Australia and Salah in Algeria. Bruce Robertson and Milad Mousavian, "The carbon capture crux: Lessons learned," IEEFA, September 1, 2022, <u>https://ieefa.org/resources/carbon-capture-crux-lessons-learned</u>; Peter Milne, "Chevron's five years of Gorgon carbon storage failure could cost \$230 million," The Sydney Morning Herald, November 11, 2021, <u>https://www.smh.com</u>.

au/environment/climate-change/chevron-s-five-years-of-gorgon-carbonstorage-failure-could-cost-230-million-20211110-p597uf.html.

- 12. Zeke Hausfather and Pierre Friedlingstein, "Analysis: Global CO2 emissions from fossil fuels hit record high in 2022," Carbon Brief, November 11, 2022, <u>https://</u> www.carbonbrief.org/analysis-global-co2-emissions-from-fossil-fuels-hit-record-high-in-2022/#:-:text=Fossil%20CO2%20emissions%20represent%20 the,%25%20for%20land%2Duse).
- "Geoengineering & Human Rights," CIEL, September 11, 2023, <u>https://www.ciel.org/news/media-brief-geoengineering-human-rights/</u>.
- Duncan McLaren, "Quantifying the potential scale of mitigation deterrence from greenhouse gas removal techniques," Climatic Change 162, 2411–2428 (2020), Accessed November 1, 2023, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-020-02732-3</u>.
- "Lost in Translation Lessons from the IPCC's Sixth Assessment on the Urgent Transition from Fossil Fuels and the Risks of Misplaced Reliance on False Solutions," CIEL and Heinrich Böll Foundation, March 2023, https://www.ciel.org/wp-content/ uploads/2023/03/Lost-in-Translation-Lessons-from-the-IPCCs-Sixth-Assessment.pdf.
- PointFive P1, LLC Ch. 313 Application to Ector County ISD, March 3, 2021, 17, https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/local/ch313/agreement-docs-details. php?id=1570.
- 17. Oxy explains, "The term "net-zero oil" indicates crude oil combined together with environmental attributes generated through the removal and sequestration of atmospheric CO2 through an EOR process in an amount equivalent to the CO2 associated with the production, delivery and refining of the crude oil and the use of the resulting product."; "Occidental, SK Trading International sign first agreement for net-zero oil created from captured atmospheric carbon dioxide," Oxy, March 22, 2022, https://www.oxy.com/news/news-releases/occidental-sk-trading-international-sign-first-agreement-for-net-zero-oil-created-from-captured-atmospheric-carbon-dioxide/.
- 18. Skone, Timothy. "Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Analysis of Direct Air Capture Systems." National Energy Technology, US Department of Energy, February 24, 2021, 21, <u>https://netl.doe.gov/sites/default/files/netl-file/21DAC_Skone.pdf</u>; Based on typical emissions from a barrel of EOR oil of 438 kliograms (kg) of carbon dioxide equivalent, reduced by 28 percent, and assuming a US figure of 450 kg of captured carbon per barrel of EOR oil; Azzolina et al., "How green is my oil? A detailed look at greenhouse gas accounting for CO2-enhanced oil recovery (CO2-EOR) sites," International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, Volume 51, August 2016, 369-379, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/bil/S1750583616302985#</u>:~:text=Oil%20produced%20via%20CO2,CO2e%2Fbbl).
- 19. "Greenhouse Gas Equivalencies Calculator," US EPA, https://www.epa.gov/ energy/greenhouse-gas-equivalencies-calculator#results.

Direct Air Capture

- "1PointFive and Carbon Engineering Announce Direct Air Capture Deployment Approach to Enable Global Build-Out of Plants," Oxy, June 7, 2022, <u>https://www. oxy.com/news/news-releases/lpointfive-and-carbon-engineering-announcedirect-air-capture-deployment-approach-to-enable-global-build-out-ofplants/.
 </u>
- 21. Skone, Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Analysis Direct Air Capture Systems, 18.
- Emissions vary with source of power and heat, this figure is based on the US average grid mix.
- 23. Skone, Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Analysis Direct Air Capture Systems, 21.
- 24. Giulia Realmonte et al, "An inter-model assessment of the role of direct air capture in deep mitigation pathways," Nature Communications, July 22, 2019, <u>https:// www.nature.com/articles/s41467-019-10842-5#ref-CR18</u>; Sudipta Chatterjee and Kuo-Wei Huang, "Unrealistic energy and materials requirement for direct air capture in deep mitigation pathways," Nature Communications, 11, no. 3287 (2020), https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-020-17203-7.
- 25. J. K. Stolaroff, David Keith, and Gregory Lowry, "Carbon dioxide capture from atmospheric air using sodium hydroxide spray," Environmental Science Technology, 42, no. 2728–2735 (2008), <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/es702607w</u>; David Keith, Minh Ha-Duong, Joshuah Stolaroff, "Climate strategy with CO2 capture from the air," Climate Change 74, (2006): 17–45.
- 26. Cheryl Dieter et al, "Estimated use of water in the United States in 2015," USGS Publications Warehouse, Circular 1441, June 19, 2018, <u>https://doi.org/10.3133/cir1441</u>. The average American uses 82 gallons of water a day at home, which is 29,930 gallons a year. A plant capturing 500,000 tonnes of CO2, using 13 tonnes of water per tonne of CO2, uses 6,500,000 tonnes of water. There are 264.17 US gallons in a metric tonne. The plant uses 1,717,105,000 gallons. That is what 57,370 Americans use in a year.
- Chatterjee and Huang, Unrealistic energy materials requirement for direct air capture; Kate Onissiphorou, "Is Potassium Hydroxide Harmful to the Environment," ReAgent, June 15, 2022, <u>https://www.chemicals.co.uk/blog/is-potassium-hydroxide-harmful-to-the-environment</u>.
- 28. Valle and Soni, Occidental's project capture CO2 hit from inflation.
- Based on USD1,500 per kilowatt (kW) of installed onshore wind power in 2021. "Land-Based Wind Market Report," Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, 2022, 41, <u>https://www.energy.gov/eere/wind/articles/land-based-wind-market-report-2022-edition.</u>
- Greenhouse Gas Equivalencies Calculator," US EPA, <u>https://www.epa.gov/</u> energy/greenhouse-gas-equivalencies-calculator#results.
- "CO2 Emissions in 2022," IEA, March 2023, <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/</u> co2-emissions-in-2022.
- "Tracking: Direct Air Capture," IEA, July 11 2023, <u>https://www.iea.org/energy-sys-tem/carbon-capture-utilisation-and-storage/direct-air-capture</u>.
- 33. "Facility Level GHG Emissions Tool," US EPA, https://ghgdata.epa.gov/.
- Realmonte et al, Inter-model assessment direct air capture in deep mitigation pathways.
- "Energy/Natural Resources," Open Secrets, <u>https://opensecrets.org/industries/indus.php?lnd=E</u>.
- 36. "About," Dr Sultan Al Jaber personal website.
- Summer Said, "Occidental Petroleum in Talks to Sell Part of Dolphin Energy Stake to Mubadala," Wall Street Journal, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/occidentalpetroleum-in-talks-to-sell-part-of-dolphin-energy-stake-tomubadala-1410970051</u>; Dolphin Energy, "About Us," <u>https://www.dolphinenergy.</u> <u>com/about</u>.
- 38. "Who We Are," ADNOC, https://www.adnoc.ae/en/Our-Story/Who-We-Are.
- "Who We Are," ADNOC Sour Gas, <u>https://www.adnoc.ae/en/adnoc-sour-gas/about-us/who-we-are</u>.
- 40. Fielding, Turkmenistan Cop 28's big methane win; Elshihabi, LinkedIN; Mooney and Hodgson, COP28 team marshals oil and gas industry alliance ahead of climate summit, Financial Times; "Occidental Of Algeria LLC," Uk Companies House, https://find-and-update.company-information.service.gov.uk/company/ FC019316/officers.
- "636 fossil fuel lobbyists granted access to COP27," Global Witness, November 10, 2022, <u>https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/fossil-gas/636-fossil-fuel-lobbyists-granted-access-cop27/</u>.
- 42. Al Arabiya English, "COP 28 in Abu Dhabi will give oil industry a say on climate change: Occidental CEO," December 20, 2021, at 8 minutes, <u>https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=POtZbVf8pgo</u>; (COP28 will in fact be held in Dubai.)
- "Climate maths 'doesn't add up' without carbon capture: COP28 chief," France 24, May 10, 2023, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20230510-climate-maths-doesn-t-add-up-without-carbon-capture-cop28-chief</u>.

- 44. "Occidental and ADNOC to commence preliminary engineering study of a Direct Air Capture facility in the UAE," Oxy, October 3, 2023, https://www.oxy.com/news/ news-releases/occidental-and-adnoc-to-commence-preliminary-engineeringstudy-of-a-direct-air-capture-facility-in-the-uae/; "Occidental and ADNOC to Evaluate Carbon Management Projects in the United States and United Arab Emirates to Accelerate Net Zero Goals," Oxy, August 1, 2023, https://www.oxy.com/ news/news-releases/occidental-and-adnoc-to-evaluate-carbon-managementprojects-in-the-united-states-and-united-arab-emirates-to-accelerate-netzero-goals/.
- 45. "Oxy awarded onshore Block 3 in Abu Dhabi," Oil and Gas Journal, February 4, 2019, https://www.ogi.com/general-interest/companies/article/17279621/ oxy-awarded-onshore-block-3-in-abu-dhabi; Noah Brenner, "Oxy Expands CCS Ambitions Abroad," Energy Intelligence, October 7, 2021, https://www.energyintel.com/0000017c-5be5-d779-ad7e-dfed0d260000.
- 46. "Occidental and ADNOC to Evaluate Carbon Management Projects in the United States and United Arab Emirates to Accelerate Net Zero Goals," Oxy, August 1, 2023, https://www.oxy.com/news/news-releases/occidental-and-adnoc-toevaluate-carbon-management-projects-in-the-united-states-and-united-arabemirates-to-accelerate-net-zero-goals/.
- 47. "Occidental Enters into Agreement to Acquire Direct Air Capture Technology Innovator Carbon Engineering," Oxy, August 15, 2023, https://www.oxy.com/ news/news-releases/occidental-enters-into-agreement-to-acquire-direct-air-capture-technology-innovator-carbon-engineering/.
- David Keith, "David Keith and Solar Geoengineering," Harvard University, <u>https://keith.seas.harvard.edu/david-keith-and-solar-geoengineering</u>.
- 49. David Keith, "David Keith on why carbon removal won't save big oil but may help the climate," The Economist, September 28, 2023, https://www.economist.com/ by-invitation/2023/09/28/david-keith-on-why-carbon-removal-wont-save-bigoil-but-may-help-the-climate; CIEL and Heinrich Böll Foundation, Lost in Translation. According to Alberta company records reviewed in October 2023 by CIEL, David Keith owned 37.4 percent of the voting shares in C12 EQUITY LTD. In 2019 David Keith and C12 Equity sold USD388,000 worth of shares to an AIM listed investor company called i(X) Net Zero PLC. I(x) disclosed that "C12 Equity, Ltd. is an Alberta, Canada company that was formed by the founder of Carbon Engineering to hold and own his shares. The founder has sold shares of C12 Equity to certain investors." According to i(X) its shares are proposed to be sold to Oxy for 7.2 times as much as they purchased them for, I(x)'s holds 2.77 percent of C12, equivalent to 0.19 percent of Carbon Engineering. C12's total share of Carbon Engineering is therefore around 7 percent. A 7 percent stake in Carbon Engineering was worth around USD112 million at the point of Oxy's recent purchase based on a total valuation of USD1.6 billion. A 37.4 percent share of Carbon Engineering was therefore worth USD41.8m. i(X)'s share in C12 equity is not reflected in the current Alberta company records available to the public, suggesting that the reduction in Keith's share may not be reflected. Assuming his 37.4 percent share in C12 Equity was reduced by 2.77 percent in the sale to i(X), Keith's remaining share in C12 Equity would be 34.6 percent, worth USD38.7 million; David Keith, "David Keith on why carbon removal won't save big oil but may help the climate," The Economist, September 28, 2023, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2023/09/28/ david-keith-on-why-carbon-removal-wont-save-big-oil-but-may-help-theclimate; i(X), "AIM Admissions Document," September 4, 2022, 14, https:// ixnetzero.com/wp-content/uploads/ix-Net-Zero-Admission-Document-1.pdf; i(X), "Half Year Results for the Six Months Ended 30 June 2023," September 29, 2023, https://www.investegate.co.uk/announcement/rns/i-x-net-zero-npv--ix./ interim-results-/7785680
- "Investment from Oxy Low Carbon Ventures and Chevron Technology Ventures," Carbon Engineering, January 9, 2019, <u>https://carbonengineering.com/news-updates/investment-announcement/</u>.
- Sabrina Valle and Arunima Kumar, "Exxon to buy Denbury for \$4.9 billion in carbon storage bet," July 13, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/deals/exxon-buydenbury-49-bin-deal-2023-07-13/</u>.
- "Direct Air Capture: from an intriguing idea to industrial-scale technology demonstration," Shell, <u>https://www.shell.com/energy-and-innovation/the-role-technology-plays/technology-for-a-sustainable-energy-industry/dac-technology.html</u>.
- David Hone, "Direct Air Capture is coming fast, sort of!" Shell Blogs, August, 16, 2023, <u>https://blogs.shell.com/2023/08/16/direct-air-capture-is-coming-fast-sort-of/</u>.
- 54. Kate Aronoff, "Shell Oil executive boasts that his company influenced the Paris Agreement," The Intercept, December, 8, 2018, <u>https://theintercept. com/2018/12/08/shell-oil-executive-boasts-that-his-company-influenced-theparis-agreement/.</u>
- 55. "From vision to reality: Orca is launched," Climeworks, <u>https://climeworks.com/plant-orca</u>; Climeworks, "Mammoth: our newest facility," <u>https://climeworks.com/plant-mammoth</u>.
- 56. "Global Thermostat unveils one of the world's largest units for removing carbon dioxide directly from the air," "Global Thermostat, April 4, 2023, <u>https://www.globalthermostat.com/news-and-updates/global-thermostat-colorado-headquarters.</u>

- Bruce Robertson, "Carbon capture has a long history. Of failure," IEEFA, September 2, 2022, <u>https://ieefa.org/resources/carbon-capture-has-long-history-failure#</u>.
- 58. Natasha White, Akshat Rathi and Kevin Crowley, "An Oil Giant Quietly Ditched the World's Biggest Carbon Capture Plant," Bloomberg News, October 23, 2023, <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/an-oil-giant-quietly-ditched-the-world-s-big-gest-carbon-capture-plant-1.1988209</u>.
- Mark Z. Jacobson, "The health and climate impacts of carbon capture and direct air capture," Energy and Environmental Science, 12, 3567, (2019), <u>https://web.stanford.edu/group/efmh/jacobson/Articles/Others/19-CCS-DAC.pdf</u>.
- 60. "Justice40 Climate and Economic Justice Screening Tool & Executive Order 12898 Revisions Interim Final Recommendations," White House Environmental Justice Advisory Council, May, 13, 2021, 58, <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2021-05/documents/whejac_interim_final_recommendations_0.pdf</u>.
- 61. "Net Zero Roadmap: A Global Pathway to Keep the 1.5 °C Goal in Reach," IEA, September 26, 2023, 132, <u>https://www.iea.org/news/the-path-to-limiting-glob-</u> al-warming-to-1-5-c-has-narrowed-but-clean-energy-growth-is-keeping-itopen.
- IPCC, 2022, "Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change", WG III, Chapter 6, 643; IPCC, 2022, "Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change", WG III, Figure SPM.7 at SPM38, <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/</u>.
- IPCC, 2005, "IPCC Special Report on Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage," 373, https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2018/03/srccs_wholereport-1.pdf.
- 64. Delaney Nolan, "Louisiana Rushes Buildout Of Carbon Pipelines, Adding To Dangers Plaguing Cancer Alley," The Intercept, <u>https://theintercept.</u> <u>com/2023/08/24/carbon-pipeline-ccs-air-products-louisiana/#</u>; Grant Hauber, "Norway's carbon capture and storage projects augur geological risks in global aspirations to bury carbon dioxide," IEEFA, June 14, 2023, <u>https://ieefa.org/articles/norways-carbon-capture-and-storage-projects-augur-geological-risks-global-aspirations-bury.</u>
- 65. "Carbon Capture and Storage: An Expensive and Dangerous Plan for Louisiana," CIEL, June 25, 2021, <u>https://www.ciel.org/carbon-capture-and-storage-an-ex-pensive-and-dangerous-proposition-for-louisiana-communities/</u>.
- 66. IPCC, 2022, "Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change," WG III, Chapter 4, 438. <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/</u>; IPCC, 2022, "Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change," WG III, Chapter 12, 1263. <u>https://www.ipcc. ch/report/ar6/wg3/</u>.
- Valerie Volcovici, "US awards \$1.2 billion to Oxy, Climeworks-led carbon air capture hubs," Reuters, August 11, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/ energy/us-awards-12-bln-oxy-climeworks-led-carbon-air-capturehubs-2023-08-11/.
 </u>
- "Tracking: Direct Air Capture," IEA, July 11 2023, <u>https://www.iea.org/energy-sys-tem/carbon-capture-utilisation-and-storage/direct-air-capture</u>.
- Benoît Morenne, "Occidental Makes a Billion-Dollar Climate Moonshot—So It Can Keep Pumping Oil," Wall Street Journal, April 10, 2023, <u>https://www.wsj.com/</u> articles/occidental-plans-to-suck-carbon-from-the-airso-it-can-keep-pumping-oil-2990c5a.
- "Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS): Frequently Asked Questions," CIEL, February, 22, 2023, <u>https://www.ciel.org/carbon-capture-and-storage-ccs-frequently-asked-questions/.</u>
- 71. Ibid.
- 72. "California Low Carbon Fuel Standard Credit price," Neste, <u>https://www.neste.</u> <u>com/investors/market-data/lcfs-credit-price#87d9a7a6</u>.

- Nicholas Kusnetz, "Occidental is Eyeing California's Clean Fuels Market to Fund Texas Carbon Removal Plant," Inside Climate News, <u>https://insideclimatenews.org/news/06042022/occidental-is-eyeing-californias-clean-fuels-market-to-fund-texas-carbon-removal-plant/.</u>
- 74. Oxy claimed it would create 125 jobs over five years, at an average salary of around USD63,000; Nicholas Kusnetz, "Occidental Seeks Texas Property Tax Abatements to Help Finance its Long-Shot Plan for Removing Carbon Dioxide From the Atmosphere," Inside Climate News, August 8, 2022, <u>https://insideclimatenews.org/news/08082022/occidental-seeks-texas-property-tax-abatements-to-help-finance-its-long-shot-plan-for-removing-carbon-dioxide-from-the-atmosphere/; Ector County ISD No. 1570, 1PointFive P1, LLC, <u>https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/local/ch313/agreement-docs-details.php?id=1570;</u> Odessa City Council, Agenda and documents, 14 June 2022, 12, 51, <u>https://odessat.x.gov/AgendaCenter/ViewFile/Agenda/_06142022-412.</u></u>
- 75. Texas Railroad Commission, 'Present Texas Severance Tax Incentives," Accessed 18 October 2023, https://www.rrc.texas.gov/oil-and-gas/publications-and-notices/texas-severance-tax-incentives/present-texas-severance-tax-incentives/.
- Caroline Evans, "Occidental All In on Carbon Capture," Energy Intelligence, March 29, 2022, <u>https://www.energyintel.com/0000017f-d27b-de9b-a77fd37f75310000</u>.
- "1PointFive and Amazon Announce 10-year Carbon Removal Credit Purchase Agreement," Oxy, September 12, 2023, <u>https://www.oxy.com/news/news-releas-</u> es/1pointfive-and-amazon-announce-10-year-carbon-removal-credit-purchase-agreement/.
- 78. "Occidental, 1PointFive to Begin Construction of World's Largest Direct Air Capture Plant in the Texas Permian Basin," Oxy, August 25, 2022, <u>https://www.oxy. com/news/news-releases/occidental-1pointfive-to-begin-construction-ofworlds-largest-direct-air-capture-plant-in-the-texas-permian-basin/; "1Point-Five announces agreement with Airbus for the purchase of 400,000 tonnes of carbon removal credits," Oxy, March 17, 2022, <u>https://www.oxy.com/news/newsreleases/1pointfive-announces-agreement-with-airbus-for-the-purchase-of-400000-tonnes-of-carbon-removal-credits/.</u></u>
- 79. "Third Quarter Earnings Conference Call," Oxy, November 9, 2022, 44, <u>https://www.oxy.com/siteassets/documents/investors/quarterly-earnings/oxy3q22con-ferencecallslides.pdf</u>.
- 80. Skone, Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Analysis Direct Air Capture Systems, 21.
- 81. "Direct Air Capture Fast Facts," Oxy, September 2023, <u>https://www.oxy.com/siteassets/documents/publications/fast-facts/oxy_fast_facts_direct_air_capture.pdf</u>; "Direct Air Capture Applications," Oxy, <u>https://www.lpointfive.com/carbon-removal-applications</u>.
- "Climate Report 2022," Oxy, December 2022, 32, <u>https://www.oxy.com/siteas-sets/documents/publications/oxy-climate-report-2022.pdf.</u>
- 83. Patrick Greenfield, "Revealed: more than 90% of rainforest carbon offsets by biggest certifier are worthless, analysis shows," The Guardian, <u>https://www. theguardian.com/environment/2023/jan/18/revealed-forest-carbon-offsets-biggest-provider-worthless-verra-aoe.</u>
- 84. 1PointFive P1, LLC Ch. 313 Application to Ector County ISD, March 3, 2021, 17, https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/local/ch313/agreement-docs-details. php?id=1570; Oxy, "Third Quarter Earnings Conference Call," November 9, 2022, 44, https://www.oxy.com/siteassets/documents/investors/quarterly-earnings/ oxy3q22conferencecallslides.pdf.
- 85. "Mammoth: our newest facility," Climeworks, Accessed 18 October 2023, <u>https://climeworks.com/plant-mammoth</u>.
- "Climeworks," CDR FYI, Accessed 18 October 2023, <u>https://www.cdr.fyi/supplier/climeworks</u>.

Direct Air Capture: Big Oil's Latest Smokescreen by the Center for International Environmental Law is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

This issue brief was authored by Barnaby Pace and Lindsay Fendt, with support from Lili Fuhr and Nikki Reisch. It was edited by Lindsey Jurca Durland and Lani Furbank.

Errors and omissions are the sole responsibility of CIEL. This issue brief is for general information purposes only. It is intended solely as a discussion piece. It is not and should not be relied upon as legal advice. While efforts were made to ensure the accuracy of the information contained in this issue brief, and the above information is from sources believed reliable, the information is presented "as is" and without warranties, express or implied. If there are material errors within this brief, please advise the authors. Receipt of this issue brief is not intended to and does not create an attorney-client relationship.

Please send comments or questions to info@ciel.org to be sure of a reply.

Design & Layout: Tyler Unger

Cover Photo: Orjan Ellingvag / Alamy Stock Photo

© November 2023



ciel.org

Instagram @ciel_org Twitter @**ciel_tweets**



ENVIRONMENTAL LAW

Linkedin linkedin.com/ciel.org